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March 10, 2009

Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation 

District Board Minutes

March 10, 2009

The Board of the Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation District met on this day at 9:00 a.m. in the multi-purpose room of the Detention Center.
Roll Call was taken.  The following members were present:
Defiance County


Fulton County


Henry County


Williams County
Diane Collins


Judge Bumb


Tom Mack


Scott Acus
Roger Gardner


James Dominique


Judge McColley




Tom Kime


Roy Miller


Larry Siclair



Judge Strausbaugh










Others present:
Brian Patrick      April Cook      Gayle Hilkert     

Roger distributed the 2009 Board Member Roster.  Two address updates and/or corrections were noted.   
Approval of Minutes

Roy Miller motioned to approve the minutes from the January 13th Board Meeting.  Diane Collins 2nd the motion.  No further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.  

Superintendents Report

 Population Report:


January 

February 



Intakes
   
35

34
    


Releases

35

37



Recidivists
18 (51%)
21 (62%)
Security Report:





January

February 

Escorts to assigned cell or observation cell 


   9

 6
Removal of safety or security and/or inflicting self-harm
   2

 1
Use of Force Incidents resulting in injury


   0

 1
Two (2) staff members received injuries that required them to go to the hospital.  One officer was elbowed in the face, the other was struck in the jaw.  Both officers were released with no restrictions.  We notify the probation officer when an incident like this occurs.  Also, we send reports to the Williams County Prosecutor to draft assault charges.
Medical Services Report:




January

February
Nurse Sick Calls





13

33
Physician Sick Calls




16

23
Physicals





07

12

ER Visits





01

02
Hospital Admits





00

00
Ambulance Transports




00

00

Percentage of Detainees on Prescription Medications

47%

40%

Percentage of Detainees on Psychotropic Medications

27%

25%
Program/Services Report:



January and February
Total Number of Individual Hours per County

   27.00

Total Number of Case Management Units per County

   33.90
Total Number of Group Hours per County


 245.00
Total Number of Assessment Hours per County

   10.30
Mental Health Program:




January

February
Mental Health Assessments



  5.00

  6.00
One-hour Groups Weekly




17.00

18.00
Family sessions





 5.00

  1.25
There were 58 Suicide Watch Days in January  (56-15 minutes watches/2 One-on-One watches). 
There were 35 Suicide Watch Days in December (32-15 minute watches/3 One-on-One watches.)
Education Summary: 




January Report
Classroom A: (Reading, Writing, Language)


552 Detainees in attendance twice a day
443 Males    109 Females
Classroom B:  (Math, science and social studies) 

555 Detainees in attendance twice a day        445 Males    110 Females

February Report
Classroom A: (Reading, Writing, Language)


475 Detainees in attendance twice a day
375 Males   100 Females

Classroom B: (Math, science and social studies)  
502 Detainees in attendance twice a day        390 Males   112 Females

Training Report:

Superintendent Patrick reported a total of 84.5 training hours for the reporting period.   Staff Members received training in the following: 
  6.5 hours  - CORENOW.com

                               16.0  hours  -  Gender Specific Boys Council

36.0 hours -  Oleoresin Capsicum 


  22.0 hours -  Mandatory Reporting of Child Abuse
  2.0 hours  -  Intermediate PACE Educational Software        2.0 hours  -  Beginner PACE Education Software
Personnel Report:
New hires:  
 4 
1 - Full Time Officers  Intermittent


Resignations: 
 1 Intermittent Officer


 
3 – Intermittent Officers

Terminations:
 2           Intermittent Juvenile Corrections Officers

Vacancies:   
 0

Status Change:
 2
1 - Full Time JCO to Intermittent  JCO

Leave of Absence:    1 Full Time Lieutenant



1 -  Intermittent JCO to Full Time JCO



       called to Active Duty Military

 Promotions:        3
Officers to Corporal         



There were no employee grievances during the reporting period.
An Intermittent (as labeled by the Ohio Revised Code) Officer is a Substitute Officer who is on call.   

A corporal was moved up to cover for the Lieutenant Proxmire and we hired a full-time officer.

Fiscal Officer Report 

Monthly Statistics

January Billing Census

There were no member county overages for the month of January.
There were  208 beds contracted with Non-Member Counties at a rate of $65/day:

Crawford County - 39 Beds
Putnam County    –  62 Beds


Richland County -  93 Beds
Van Wert County – 14 Beds
Total monthly non-member county rent totaled $13,520



Average Daily Population 28.29
Average Female Population – 5.6
February Billing Census

Defiance County was charged with 1 overage.   Credits returned to member counties are as follows:
Defiance County - $  15    Henry County     - $  11
Fulton County     - $  51    Williams County - $  26




YTD Credits returned to member counties - $102
Non-Member Counties contracted 120 Beds.  The daily contracted rate February 1 – February 9 was $65/day.  As of February 10th, the daily contracted rate was reduced to $ 63/day.


Crawford County – 17 Beds
Hancock County -  9 Beds

Putnam County     -  26 Beds     


Richland County –  58 Beds    
Van Wert County – 10 Beds 

Monthly non-member rent totaled -  $ 7,672

YTD non-member rent revenue  -  $ 21,192
Average Daily Population – 27.29      Average Female Population – 5.46      
Financial Report

Cash Report as of February 28, 2009

Operating Fund  -
  $596,073.65





Capital Fund       -  $260,219.19 
Fund balances include transfer from Operating Fund into Capital Fund.

The Board reviewed the Budget as of February 28, 2009.  We expended 13.79% of the Operating Budget.   Several lines are heavily expended for this early in the year because we waited to order items until the first of the year.  We are concerned about the Unemployment account.  As we have explained at previous meetings, we are paying unemployment for former employees who have left NWOJDC for other employment.  They are no longer working at those jobs and we must bear a portion of the unemployment expense.  We have no control over these expenses.  In an effort to correct computer issues we have had heavy expenditures in that account.  We have not paid the Workers’ Comp premium.  The rate on the BWC report does not reflect our group rating.  We will pay the Workers’ Comp as soon as the rate issue is resolved.  

We received January and February Contract Services billings last week and those vouchers were submitted for payment last week.  

Expenses paid year to date are in line with expenses paid in previous years.  We have been able to increase revenues significantly in the past two years through non-member rents.  Last year we brought in $116,000 from non-member rents.  That has helped the bottom line tremendously.   We have detainees from some of the non-member counties due to April’s networking.  Some detainees come here for specific services or treatments they may not receive closer to home.  The treatment agencies bill the non-member county for services.   
Assistant Superintendent’s Report

Nation School Lunch Program.   As reported at the last meeting we will be audited by the Ohio Department of Education for the National School Lunch Program.   In preparation for that audit we were required to complete and submit a very comprehensive survey.    Judette from CCNO was very helpful in completing the survey.  The Ohio Department of Education has scheduled the audit for April 30, 2009.   Sandra Good from the Williams County Health Department will conduct a health inspection March 24th.   She will be here when we serve lunch to observe our procedure.   Lieutenant Lucas Ankney has taken on the task of inventorying the commodities, verifying we are serving the required portions, following serving guidelines and keeping the records up to date.   Lt. Ankney also is in charge of commissary.  In the past parents provided money for detainees eligible for commissary.   Items would be purchased from the vending machines in the lunch room.  We have changed that procedure for several reasons.  Some parents did not bring the money so detainees who had earned the privilege did not receive any commissary.    Now we purchase commissary items so detainees who earn commissary receive it.  This will also be included in the audit.   We will need to demonstrate how we serve that food and keep those records.   April will report audit results at the next Board Meeting.
Gender Specific Programming – Last year we started the gender specific training for girls.   Shawn Helf, Intake Sergeant, recently participated in gender specific training for boys (Boys Circle).  As of tomorrow we will be offering gender specific programming for both males and females.  The afternoon schedule is changing to accommodate the gender specific groups.   There will be gender responsive groups meeting between 2:00 p.m. and 6:00 p.m.  The curriculums we are using are excellent and are widely recognized.  They are offered by Girls Circle based in California.  DYS along with other detention facilities in the State of Ohio are using the same programs.  Darcy Brown and Shawn Helf are excited about the programs.   

Hark Volunteers – For the past five or six years Hark Volunteers were coming out on Saturdays to conduct faith based life skills with the detainees.  However, because they no longer have the time available to continue the program will not be offered. 

ACA – April reported progress on the ACA Accreditation Files.  The past two months they have concentrated on inventorying supplies, equipment and furniture.  We are looking for permanent adhesive inventory tags.  April would be opened to suggestion if anyone knows where to locate inventory tags.  April also reported she has worked with medical at CCNO to verify there are no discrepancies between our policies to theirs.  There were only two policies that will need to be approved at the next board meeting.   April and Gayle worked on the Fiscal and Personnel portions.  Those have been completed.   Next April will work on key control, academic and education, and the training aspects.   We are on track for an audit in October or November.  
Roger explained we are working toward accreditation with the American Corrections Association.  
Personnel and Grievance Committee

Tom Mack reported the state has changed a couple of requirements that we must meet.   There were two (2) policies dealing with discrimination that we need to change. The Governor signed into law that Military is now a protective class and policies needed to reflect that change.   
Facility Committee
The Committee met prior to the Board Meeting.  Brian updated the Board about the issues we are having with the roof.  During February we had a wind storm that blew part of the roof cap off (the peak that covers the very top center of the roof).   We did have some water in the building.   The company who installed the roof is no longer in business.  After some research we did find someone to come and repair the roof.  While they were on the roof they noted some other work that needs to be done.   Rivets where the roof is fastened down should be every twelve inches, currently they are every 30 to 36 inches.  The rubberized boots (soil stack boots) on the stacks have cracks and need to be replaced.  Classroom A has had severe leaking problems as ice got under the roof; that needs to be corrected.   We also need some snowgard on the roof.   There is no protection in the sallyport area where deputies pull in.  It is not unusual to have massive amounts of snow fall from the roof when the weather starts to warm up hitting the sallyport area.  We need something there to hold the snow until it can melt and drain off.   There is an estimate for repairs included in the Board Packet.  The proposal totals of $6,091.

Brian forwarded the proposal to Dean Genter.  Dean instructed Brian to forward the proposal to the Facilities Committee and notify Tom Kime on the Finance Committee.   The Board reviewed the estimate.  It was noted we would want the company who submitted the recommendations to do future work on the roof.   Therefore, we probably should follow their recommendation.   We could research a 2nd estimate, however, that could take a while as it was difficult to find someone interested in looking at the roof.  Tom Kime noted we have been putting money into the capital account because we knew we would need building repairs.  Furthermore, committee members do not have authority to make decisions; they do have authority to make recommendations to the Board.  If immediate attention is needed the Executive Committee is to act.  Tom motioned we move ahead with the work and take the money out of the Capital Account.   Tom Mack 2nd the motion.  The Board questioned if it would be beneficial to get a second estimate.  It could potentially save the facility money.   Brian responded that we do need to fix the area that is leaking into the classroom immediately.  We would need to search for another estimate as it took some time initially to find someone to look at the problem.  We are not looking for a specific company to do the work. Rather we are looking for someone who does commercial metal roofs.  The Board recommended in this situation to move ahead with the work rather that seeking a 2nd quote.   The Board also asked if there is a spending amount that Brian could authorize before contacting the Executive Committee for approval.  Consensus of the Board was that Brian could authorize up to $5,000.  The cost of the repair work done after the wind storm was less than $500.  There was no problem with that expenditure.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.   
Roger stated that if an issue comes up between Board Meetings that needs approval, Brian is to contact the Executive Committee.  The Executive Committee is made up of Judge Bird and the Williams County Board Members.  When the Detention Center was housed in Defiance, Defiance County members served on the Executive Committee.

Finance Committee 
Tom Kime reported the 2008 Annual Audit Report is available is for review.   This is the annual financial report we submit to the state.  It is not the report of findings when the auditors come on site.  
The Finance Committee met to discuss an incentive program for employees.   The Committee concluded to do nothing at this point.  Brian has things under control.   He is working with the 3% increase to the salaries account line as approved by the Board.    In the past two years Brian has taken measures to separate supervisory positions and other positions.  Also, the Committee did not do anything with the starting wage. 
Program and Policy Committee

Diane Collins reported Brian e:mailed her regarding updates to the policies referring to ‘Protective Class.’  There were no other issues to discuss.

Old Business 
The Board questioned if we had heard any more on the school tuition billing issue.  Brian reported we have not heard anything. 
This is the last meeting for Jim Dominique, Ed Ewers, and Brad Grime.  Roger expressed appreciation for their service on the Board.  
New members will be appointed May 1, 2009.   May will be the Annual Organizational Meeting with the election of officers.

Roger welcomed Judge Strausbaugh, Defiance County Juvenile Judge, to the Board.  

New Business

There was no new business.  

 Judge Bumb explained to the Board that by Statue the Board must have an odd number of Board Members.  There is one member at large.  Fulton County has the largest population therefore they have the fifth board member.  It is not mandated that way.  It is how the Commissioners decided to handle the odd number of board members.   There are two places in the Code we are organized under.   We have our own by-laws.  The Joint Board of Commissioners appoints members to the Board and provides the money.  The Board oversees the facility under the Joint Board.  Per Statue, Judges attend the meetings, however, they are not allowed to vote.  Each of the four county members own a specific numbers of beds.  Initially Defiance County had the largest population and they served as Fiscal Agent.  When Fulton County became the largest county they became the Fiscal Agent.  According to Code, if there is a unanimous decision among the member county auditors the county where they facility is located may serve as Fiscal Agent.   In this case there was not a unanimous decision therefore Fulton County serves as Fiscal Agent.
Meeting adjourned 9:45 p.m. a.m.  (corrected 03-10-09)
The next meeting is scheduled for May 12, 2009.

